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May 2022
Hello Everyone,

We have started the year very successfully with three very enjoyable and happy events:  On the 12th March Judy Lane, Area Representative for Gloucestershire, organised a re-union get-together at the Duntisbourne Abbotts village hall.  Twelve people attended and it was brilliant to meet up again, catching up with news and welcoming new members.  Photographs were shown and memories revived.  Really lovely day.  Judy provided wonderful soup and sandwiches and £75 was raised for the Webster Fund (this year supporting the Island Farm Donkey Sanctuary in Oxfordshire) through the sale of second-hand goods and a raffle.  Thank you very much Judy for all your hard work – it really was appreciated by everyone who attended.

On the 14th April we once again set up a stand at the fabulous children’s one-day show, Countrytastic, at the Malvern Showgrounds, Worcestershire.  The theme for the show was Farmyard Friends, so we displayed photos of donkeys working on farms and with children, but it was Lilly, Judy Lane’s donkey who really stole the day.  Judy and Lilly were on duty constantly, standing at the front of Lilly’s pen, always willing to talk to visitors to the stand and often introducing children to an animal, a donkey, which they had never seen before.  Lilly was superb – always happy to be patted and admired.  Judy talked all day, explaining donkey care and answering many questions.  Both Judy and Lilly must have been exhausted by the time they returned home.
Angela and Peter Scales, Anna Turner, John and Claire Harper manned the stand, giving out pictures of donkeys for the children to colour, selling Donkey Sanctuary goods and generally talking to visitors to the stand.  An exhausting, but so worthwhile return to the show after a two year break due to the Covid Pandemic.
On the 23rd April a very exciting and enjoyable event was held at the home of new member, Laura Putt, in Great Milton, Oxford.  Laura writes:  “We waited nervously on the drive, worried nobody would show up for our very first Donkey Day.  We need not have worried though, as before long the trailers started rolling in and soon Tin Top House was buzzing with excitement.  We were joined by around ten spectators all armed with cake, and four beautiful donkeys and their owners.  We were quickly made to feel like old friends as we all chatted away about our long-eared companions. 
A pleasant walk into to the village of Great Milton followed with a stop on the village green for coffee and cake.  The donkeys were all very well behaved and settled into the task of shortening the grass of the village green with great gusto.  As chance would have it, the local fire brigade and police were having a safety day at the nearby fire station.  They asked us to join them for a lap of honour around the playing field – how could we say no?  It brought a very special, if unusual, touch to an already great day and, of course, the donkeys happily posed with the officers.
Back at Tin Top we had a relaxed lunch followed by an agility course, which was very well received and great fun.  We all had several goes with some members making it look terribly easy due to the wonderful relationship they had with their donkeys.  The day flew by, but it was such a pleasure to host such a successful day.  We hope to run it again next year, bigger and better!”

£100 was collected and donated to the Webster Fund, this year supporting the Island Farm Donkey Sanctuary, Oxfordshire.

Laura is also considering holding a ‘mock donkey show’, possibly to be held in August, which would be ideal for anybody with a donkey who needs the experience of a show, but without the pressure and stress.  If you think you would like to participate, please contact Claire Harper on 01386 833524 or email:   cj_harper@hotmail.com 

*****

Area Representatives are still asking for ideas of events people would like to attend, for example Picnic Walks, Activity Days, Morning and Afternoon Teas in the Garden, Guest Speakers and Demonstrations. If you have any good ideas or would like to help by volunteering to host an event, please contact any of the people listed at the top of this Newsletter – we would really appreciate your help and suggestions. 

Future Dates:
The Supreme Donkey Championship Show, due to be held at Moreton Morrell College, Warwickshire on the 20th and 21st August has been cancelled.
Sadly the decision has also been made to cancel the Island Farm Donkey Show for this year as the date coincided with the Queen’s Jubilee Holiday weekend .

15th May – Donkey Get-together at the home of Sue and John Jones, Herefordshire.  Everyone welcome to join in this day of meeting up again for donkey talk, and working with Sue’s 6 donkeys in the big barns or the menage.  Activities to be decided – please let Sue know you would like to participate and what you would like to do.   Phone 01981 510269 or 07934 424328 or email: siouxdoyle@hotmail.co.uk
Bring your own lunch but tea, coffee etc provided.

Location:  Old Shawl’s Farm, Craswell, Hereford. HR2 0PW.

£10 Donation/charge for the day – to be donated to the Webster Fund 2022 – raising funds for the Island Farm Donkey Sanctuary, Oxford.

28th May – Donkey Dentistry – with Gemma Lilly and Lee Gosden, Equine Dental Technicians from the Donkey Sanctuary, Sidmouth, Devon.  Gemma and Lee will again be visiting this area and will be at Claire Harper’s home near Evesham, Worcestershire during the morning, demonstrating, explaining and working on mules and donkeys.  Booklets and information will be available.  Bring your own lunch, but tea, coffee and drinks will be available all day.  

Please contact Claire on 01386 833524 or email cj_harper@hotmail.com if you would like to attend, either with or without your own donkeys.

18th June – Three Counties Show, Malvern, Worcestershire.  Donkey classes commence in the Cotswold Ring at 9.00am.  
24th July – Hereford Lunch at Sheila Bell’s home.  Sheila would like to invite everyone to have a get-together at her home.  Please bring your own picnic, but tea, coffee and cold drinks will be provided.  There will be a Raffle raising money for SHADH (Safe Haven for Donkeys in the Holy Land) and a Webster Fund 2022 Bring and Buy table, raising donations for the Island Farm Donkey Sanctuary, Oxford.  Please contact Claire Harper on 01386 833524 or email: cj_harper@hotmail.com 
if you would like to attend.  A walk with Sheila’s donkeys in the wood is planned for the afternoon.
4th September – Wiltshire Donkey Show, Lark Rise Community Farm, BA14 6DQ.  For details please contact the Show Secretary: Mrs M. Thorne on 02380 860876 or wdstreasurer@gmail.com  or their website: www.wiltshiredonkeyshow.co.uk
23rd, 24th and 25th September  MALVERN AUTUMN SHOW at the Malvern Showgrounds, Worcs. 

We will again be running our DBS stand at this lovely Show with donkeys on display for the public to meet and donkey related gifts for sale.  This year, for the first time, the Show has been extended to three days so we will be needing several donkeys to fill up the pens, and people to help on the stand.  If you would like to help or to bring your donkeys please contact Claire Harper on 01386 833524 or email cj_harper@hotmail.com for information on what is required.
2nd October – World Animal Day.  For several years this Region has celebrated the International Day of the Donkey as close to the 4th October as possible, to coincide with the feast day of St Francis of Assisi, the patron Saint of all animals.  This date has also been chosen by the organisation ‘World Animal Day’ so we have joined in with them.  Our celebration will be a donkey event of some sort but as yet the activities and venue are to be decided.  (Any suggestions of venue or activities would be very welcome)  The Donkey Celebration Cake will feature as usual!
4th December – West Region Christmas Lunch and Get-together will be held in the Duntisbourne Abbotts village hall, near Cirencester, Gloucestershire.  Everyone welcome.
*****
Area Representatives

We are still without Area Representatives in the Shropshire and Staffordshire areas.  This is a really interesting and rewarding position where it is possible to feel part of a team of donkey loving people, working together to help donkeys and their owners – even if only to be a contact on the phone.  Please contact Lucy Evans or Claire Harper if you would like to be involved.  (Contact details at the head of this Newsletter).

The Webster Fund
Funds can be raised in many different ways such as raffles, coffee mornings, table top sales, donkey walks and fun days, sales of unwanted books or horse and donkey gear – anything at all.  Please support our efforts if possible, even if you cannot actually any of the events. 
Angela and Peter Scales, who started the Webster Fund in 2007, have written the following summary of the Fund for those people who may not be familiar with it:

The Webster Fund 2022 – and its History

This year we are raising funds for the Island Farm Donkey Sanctuary for insulation work on their new isolation unit.  We already have accumulated £337 which is an encouraging start, and a very big thank you to everyone who has helped to achieve this.

41 years ago we were given a donkey called Snowflake on permanent loan.  He was born after his mother was bought by Cora and Ted Pinnegar from an Irish dealer.  Snowflake helped to start our Driving For Disabled Group for adults with a variety of physical disabilities, and also the Leach Valley Club when we had some wonderful times with children with special needs.

Amongst the group of donkeys we used was Thistle, a lovely gentle mare rescued from the meat lorry and who gave us two beautiful foals, Webster and Teazle.  Webster was a great character and loved by all the children.  When he died we were given £50 by a Riding for Disabled group where Webster had given cart rides to young adults with profound learning difficulties, and they asked that we did something in Webster’s memory.  The Webster Fund was started in 2007 and now has reached £25,353.  Donations are raised annually for Donkey Assisted Therapy groups and for Donkey Welfare.

Since 1981 we have, or loaned, 12 donkeys who all have worked patiently and willingly with the members of our two groups.  Sometimes a donkey was offered to us who was not suitable for driving or DAT (Donkeys As Therapy) and was either returned to its owner or was relinquished to The Donkey Sanctuary.  

Now we have just two donkeys: Dora is a 22 year old mare who came from the Balkan States where she worked as a pack donkey.  She has many scars on her body where the girths and packs cut into her and when she rolls or lies down she gets up onto her knees like a cow, which presumably, stopped the pack from slipping back.  Dora loves children and dogs and has a special friend, a French Bulldog called Ruby.  In mid March Dora was joined by Kevin after little Fee developed a cancerous tumour in her mouth.  It was particularly sad to lose Fee at the age of 31 years as we had had her for 27 years.  She was the last of our team of DAT and driving donkeys.  She was a character and a donkey with ‘attitude’.  Kevin’s passport tells us he was born in Northern Ireland in 2014 and arrived in England in 2020.  He is learning to trust us and to understand his new routine.  He is quickly and happily learning commands and he and Dora are now more relaxed with each other.
It is quite a challenge for us to work through the problems that Dora has endured and it is a joy to see them both respond and relax and give us affection and trust.  It seems we have now come full circle from little Irish Snowflake to big and boisterous Kevin, and that in some small way the Webster Fund has helped with the rehabilitation of many donkeys such as Dora and Kevin.”
*****
The Blandford Fly (the insect, not the beer!)
Recently I heard that the elderly father of a friend had been seriously ill and in hospital following a bite from a tiny fly called the Blandford Fly.  He is at home now and fully recovered, thank goodness, but I thought it might be worth alerting people about this little monster.  The fly is a tiny 2 – 3 mm blood sucking black fly.  It has a round abdomen, tiny head and short antennae, with yellowish stripes on the abdomen.  The bite is a nasty, painful stabbing bite, usually on the lower leg as the flies tend to fly close to the ground, and causes pain, a red itchy bump and swelling. It often results in blisters with sometimes blue to purple lesions.  Usually it is only necessary to clean the bite area, drying gently.  Do not scratch or rub as it can easily become infected.  Use a cold compress or calamine lotion, but not antihistamine.  Redness/hotness usually lasts for only 2 – 3 days, however, serious complications sometimes occur including fever, confusion, swelling in the groin, ankles and feet, joint pain and occasionally red lines appearing in the groin and armpit – if these occur obviously medical assistance must be obtained.
The Blandford Fly is most common in May and June, typically found near slow flowing rivers and streams, and although first identified in Blandford, Dorset is now found throughout southern areas of England and Wales.  In 2021 a serious invasion of them occurred in North West Oxfordshire.  Cattle and horses have also been bitten on their legs by these flies so it is quite likely that donkeys could be targeted as well as ourselves.
*****
For Sale:
Western Saddle, synthetic, full size, excellent condition, £100.00.  Photo available if requested.  Please contact Anna Turner for further details on phone: 01789 730039 or email:  gardenia.soft.furnishings@btinternet.com 
Best wishes to everyone.  We hope you have a lovely summer with your donkeys, families and friends,

Anna, Claire, John, Judy, Lucy and Sue.
Editor of this Newsletter:  Claire Harper, West Side, North Littleton, Evesham, Worcs. WR11 8QP.
Telephone:  01386 833524      Email cj_harper@hotmail.com 
